MINUTES 
Northeast Regional Honors Council 
2011 Business Meeting Agenda

Portland, Maine
Saturday, April 2, 2011 
Ms. Julia Fennell - President, Presiding
I. Call to Order: Ms. Julia Fennell (Community College of Allegheny County), NRHC President, welcomed all and called the meeting to order at 5:43 pm.
II. Aproval of Minutes: Minutes of Oct. 2010 Meeting in Kansas City: Dr. Ross Wheeler (Queens College), moved to approve the minutes; Dr. Michael Hozik (The Richard Stockton College of New Jersey), seconded the motion.  The motion passed.
III. Treasurer’s Report: Dr. Jaskiran Mathur (St. Francis College), moved to approve the treasurer’s report; Dr. Lori Rubeling  (Stevenson University) seconded the motion. The motion passed.
IV. Report on Portland Conference: 
A. Dr. Joanna Gonsalves (Salem State University), NRHC President-Elect, reported a record of 387 registrants. She expressed appreciation of the University of Southern Maine (USM) registration services, particularly Elizabeth Morin and Gail Wartell; they took payment in any form, generated multiple reports quickly, and provided receipts among other services. Let the minutes stand as public recognition and appreciation of their work.  Dr. Gonsalves will follow with a survey monkey to assess registration and other parts of the conference.  
B. Dr. Gonsalves listed some of the new ideas of this conference we may want to continue at future conferences: the student art exhibit; joining in community events like the Portland First Friday Artwalk; state-wide meetings; and a creative writing session like the “snow-etry” that Dr. Joan Digby, Long Island University, C.W. Post Campus created on the spot in response to the snowy City-as-Text day. Please respond with comments on the survey monkey or in emails to Dr. Gonsalves at jgonsalves@salemstate.edu Dr. Susan Dinan (William Paterson University) expressed the sentiment of many in the compliments she extended to Joanna on an excellent conference. 
C. Feedback from the Student Caucus: Ms. Carleigh Dettore (Point Park College) and Mr. Joe Gallagher (Gallaudet University), student representatives for 10-11, commented that the  students were a very engaged group this year. Many liked the conference but also had many ideas for further development and innovation. The student reps reported the following comments:
1. Students loved the art walk and the chance to showcase student art as well as the chance to write and share poetry.  
a. They suggest an open mike night to showcase talents (singing, poetry, comedy, more).
b. Look for special events in Baltimore like the Portland Artwalk, and be sure to advertise it in the conference information.

2. The scavenger hunt again went well, but: 
a. students wanted the photo-taking extended thru Friday so that more students (arriving later) could take part and have more time to take more and better pictures. 
b. they requested that the student reps make handouts of where to go in Portland for photos and what to look for in the photo contest, rather than relying solely on verbal explanations.  Rather than a barrage of instructions face-to-face, students, especially late arrivals, prefer a write-up.

3. More guidance from the student reps for late night places: Student reps should scout out places for those under 21 so that students have a list of places to go, if they want to out late at night. 

4. The schedule was exhausting. They suggest a thorough re-consideration.  For examples:

a. Consider having a shorter time limit on each paper and more sessions simultaneously so that more time was available for other activities like the open mike, poetry, and breaks.

b. Divide up the paper sessions, possibly over two days or more, and mix with roundtables and poster sessions.  A possible schedule is one session of Have one session of presentations 9-11, a roundtable session 11-noon, followed by a poster session and one more paper session.

c. Consider two poster sessions.  Some  poster presenters want to see other posters but cannot if standing with poster the whole time.

d. Check out poster guidelines at the NCHC site.

5. Presentation Guidance and Support: Although some instructions came in the student letter, students wanted more information about what is expected from each kind of presentation. 

a. Possibly create templates or list strategies.  

b. Provide images, too—photos of presenters to see where to stand, for example.

c. Make a mock you-tube example of each kind of presentation. 

d. Add a Tab on the conference web site: how to do presentations.   
e. Sell cardboard for posters at the conference instead of asking students to carry it to the conference—too often they get damaged on planes. 

6. Food:

a. When the conference falls on a Friday of Lent, consider offering fish instead of chicken so that observant students can enjoy that entrée rather than opting only for the vegetarian dish. 
b. Saturday morning was a sugary breakfast of breads and fruit which  made presenters too jittery on top of nerves. Provide some protein.  (Note: Yogurt did appear on Sunday morning.)
c. Students lost special meal tickets (vegetarian, vegan, gluten free).  They suggest printing meal needs/preferences directly on the name tag, or, at least, create thicker tickets which may not be lost or damaged so easily.

7. City-as-Text

a. Switch days for City-as-Text when there is bad weather. The student reps noted such last minute changes are probably not possible but wanted to note all feedback.
b. Plan alternatives for bad weather for those City-as-Text excursions that must be cancelled.
8. Hotel: Students who could not get reservations at the conference hotel (Eastland Park Hotel) felt the small hotel size should not be chosen in future. They would prefer that all stay in one hotel. (The fire alarm at 3:30 am on Sunday morning might have changed some minds.)  Next year’s Sheraton hotel in Baltimore will probably be big enough for everyone. Students also did not like that the hotel booked another huge event at the same time as ours because they felt service was adversely affected. 

V. Old Business
A. President Fennell referred to the proposed Constitution and By-law changes sent out via e-mail concerning a new combined and elected (two-year term) newsletter editor and webmaster position. Dr. Dinan moved to approve it; Dr. Wheeler seconded the motion. The motion passed.
B. Student Advisory Board to Newspaper Editor/Web Master: The region’s second attempt to set up a board included re-naming it an editorial board and expanding it to include students and faculty:

1. Students: Adelyn Beidenbach (Point Park University); Chris Brittain (Lock Haven University); Joe Gallagher (Gallaudet University); Cameron Garrity (Daemon College); Jenifer McKormic, (SFCNY); and Natalie Shaw (University of Baltimore).
2. Faculty: Dr. Lori Rubeling (Stevenson University); Dr. Becky Spritz (Roger Williams University); Dr.  Amy Bass (College of New Rochelle); Dr. Marta Vides (Ramapo College of New Jersey). 
VI. New Business

A. Future NRHC Conferences: Dr. Wheeler reported.
a. Baltimore: April 12-15, 2012
Local Hosts: Stevenson University and University of Baltimore

Hotel: Sheraton Inner Harbor Hotel - right on water, with easy access to the city.

Dr. Rubeling described Baltimore as a city of very different neighborhoods. The hotel is three blocks from Federal Hill and one mile from Fort Henry. Among many attractions, Dr. Rubeling also mentioned a walk that connects to steel plants at Dundalk and Essex; examples of 18th century architecture; the Arts District at Penn Station; North Ave, once the upper boundary, which became a boundary between blacks and whites; Camden Yard; Fells Point; art galleries; a dynamic campus for arts—Maryland Institute of College Art; Evergreen House (19th century); and the American Historical Society.  Transportation is also good with a Circulator and light rail from Camden and Timonium, both of which pass right by the hotel. Despite what you have seen on “The Wire,” the area around the hotel is very safe.
Dr. Wheeler added that rooms are now $159/double; $179/quad. The last time we investigated Baltimore (around 2004), rooms went for over $200. 
b. Philadelphia: April 4-7, 2013
Hotel:  Society Hill Sheraton
Local Hosts: Philadelphia University and LaSalle University

Dr. Marcella Deh (Philadelphia University) commented that the hotel is located in the fantastic neighborhood of Society Hill, near many good City-as-Text places within walking distance. There is also a subway station that can take you to center city although center city also is within walking distance. The hotel is about 5-6 blocks from Independence Center (Liberty bell, Constitution Hall, a new Jewish American museum, a new African American museum), and China Town. Also worth seeing are the Ben Franklin Parkway that emulates the Champs Elysee; the Franklin Institute Science Museum; the Museum of Natural History; the Freer; the Academy of Natural Sciences; the Philadelphia Museum of Art; the Pennsylvania Academy of Fine Arts (with a museum); and Whole Foods. She added that there is an art house movie theater a block and a half from the hotel, and popular movie theater near by.  First Friday is also Arts Friday in Philadelphia so that there is a great deal to enjoy free. You can find much street food.  The Phillies will be playing, too, and their stadium is accessible by subway. 
Dr. Wheeler reported that, in order to avoid spring breaks and Easter, the dates in April meant that rooms will cost $179/doubles. The contact said that he tends to look the other way for quads; you only must get charged if you make the quad situation known--$20 extra.  Still, the last time we looked at Philadelphia, the room rates were over $200. 
c. Possible Sites for 2014: 
(1) We hope to have a conference in Canada.  We have had some Canadian members such as McGill University in Montreal.  We are interested in Montreal or Quebec City.

(2) Another possible conference site is Flushing NY, a really interesting place to have a conference. 

B. Nominations for Election to the Executive Board
President Fennell asked current officers to describe the duties of the open positions and then asked for nominations. We need at least two nominations per position.
1. Faculty Representative: Normally we have the two faculty representatives vacate in alternating year.  This year, Dr. Dinan is rotating off the board, but, in addition, Dr. Ben Moritz (Mansfield University) is re-locating to Seminole University (Florida), and so we need nominations for both positions.  Dr. Moritz explained that faculty reps participate in all decision-making, support all activities, and, in particular, screen and decide stipend awards for Partners-in-the-Park applications between April 15 and May 15.
Nominations: Becky Dr. Becky Spritz (Roger Williams University); Dr. Kathy Cooke (Quinnipiac University); Dr. Ross Wheeler (Queens College); Dr. Joseph McGinn (Lock Haven University/Towson State University as of summer 2011). 
2. Vice-President: Margaret Romans (College of Saint Elizabeth), NRHC vice-president, explained that this position involves a four-year commitment.  It begins with the vice-president, moves to the president-elect, who chairs the conference planning, and then President, and, last, Immediate Past President.  The vice-president also participates in all decision making and supports all activities of the region; in addition, the vice-president learns what is involved in planning a conference in preparation for chairing the organizing the following year. 
Nominations: Dr. Lori Rubeling (Stevenson University).
3. Executive Secretary-Treasurer: Dr. Myers explained that the constitution describes this position as the chief administrative officer. The treasurer manages all funds; prepares semi-annual reports; and files IRS forms annually.  The secretary handles all communication—web-based (with the editor/webmaster), letters of thanks, dues notices, conference information, and more; creates and distributes the annual directory of members; signs contracts; and serves as a liaison with the NCHC. The term is for three years; two terms are allowed.
Nominations: Dr. Myers.
4. Two Student Representatives:  Ms. Carleigh Detorre and Mr. Joe Gallagher shared that student reps help with planning the conference and are particularly responsible for planning the two student events (Thursday’s icebreaker and Saturday’s social).  They also get to know the local community to provide recommendations to students on places to see/visit, including places suitable for those under 21; maintain the Facebook page and the student page on the NRHC website; host the student caucus to receive feedback on the conference and receive nominations for next year’s reps as well as volunteers for the editorial board. 
Nominations: Brent Barge (Lock Haven University); Katherine Diehl (SFCNY); James Foo (SFCNY); Matt Garvin (Farleigh Dickinson University, Metropolitan Campus); Dunia Gragui (SFCNY); Ingrid Martin (Felician College); Natalaya Mishkova (CCAC); Ron Orlovsky (SFCNY); Jeannette Raymond (SFCNY); Jeremiah Sammons (Gallaudet University).

a. Editor/Webmaster – This new position has a two year term. 
The Editor/Webmaster is expected to have a working knowledge of web design/publishing and social media and is responsible for the creation and maintenance of the Council's website and web-based newsletter. 
Nominations: Dr. Brian Etheridge (University of Baltimore)
Dr. Myers announced that paper ballots will be sent out within 10 days. [Note: An email call for more nominations went out on April 4 with a deadline of April 8; ballots will be mailed on Monday, April 11 and must be postmarked by Monday, April 25.  Dr. Myers and Dr. Etheridge will investigate electronic voting for next year, but this year voting will happen on paper and by regular mail as in years past.
5. Solicitation Booths at NRHC Conference – Prompted by a request to use a service for fund-raising, Dr. Myers raised the issue with the executive committee of solicitation booths at conferences.  Although the national organization has a number of booths and charges $500 per booth, currently the region does not see any strong push to institute a similar practice. 
VII. Announcements
A. Partners in the Park Scholarship: President Fennell reminded members that scholarship applications are due to Dr. Myers by April 15.  There is a limit of two awards per member institution, and members are determined by dues paid in 2010-2011. Send applications electronically to shirley.shultz.myers@gallaudet.edu or via regular mail to:
Dr. Shirley Shultz Myers

800 Florida Ave NE – JSAC 2226

Washington, DC 20002
B. Sleeping Bag Seminars
a. Dr. Ricky Kantrowitz (Westfield State College) reported that the University of Massachusetts at Lowell did hold a sleeping bag seminar last fall, but, because of a transition in directors and other reasons (like illness), only 6 or 8 students went.  Two of Dr. Kantrowitz’s students went and said it was nice.
b. Proposed: Sullivan County Community College, Loch Sheldrake, New York. Organizers propose a trip Bethel Woods Center for the Performing Arts (Woodstock Festival site). Originally, they wanted to do it by the end of April, but the executive board discouraged them because of the short time for planning and the timing of the event so close to final exams and the end of the academic year. Instead, they have agreed to offer it in October, mindful not to conflict with the NCHC conference in Phoenix.
c. The executive board needs to clarify and update our guidelines for these seminars, which Dr. Myers will initiate in the near future.
d. The executive board approved an increase in the maximum support we offer from $500 to $1000; all proposals must submit a clear budget to help the board determine an appropriate amount to provide in support.
C. State-wide Honors Organizations Meetings: Sunday, April 3rd, 9:30 am – 10:30 am: Dr. Gonsalves noted this new feature of this conference, which came out of a request by Massachusetts students who don’t meet often but were all coming here and wanted to meet.  The meeting is open to both directors and students. Dr. Gonsalves then invited all state groups to meet. Rhode Island also asked for a meeting during this time. We could consider including this feature in future conferences as well. 

D. Call for Material for NRHC Newsletter: nrhchonors@gmail.com: Dr. Etheridge, current editor/webmaster (appointed), announced that he is looking for submissions for the newsletters including the best of our programs; writings by students; ideas of faculty from DIH; new courses; the perennial question of What is Honors?; photos from the conference but also programs with captions about a special event; video of students at the conference or at special events at local programs; and more!

E. NCHC dues increase.  Dr. Mathur from our region (one of three) who is serving on the national board spoke to this issue.  She presented the reasons for the increase objectively although she also expressed concern about affordability for small colleges like her own.  Reasons for the increase: 
1. $50 is part of a plan for gradual increases every other year (with years in between requiring higher conference fees) rather than doubling dues all at once after a long period of static dues rates. The money is needed because the organization is bigger (we do not have numbers of members from the start of these dues to now but would like them). Staffing the increased membership requires increased staffing.  However, a widespread sentiment among the region’s members is that downsizing and efficient re-organization of staffing fits the kind of efforts happening everywhere in this economy. 

2. NCHC staff are doing more of the work in-house rather than contracting out, and they need to cover expenses, yet the idea is that they still save money compared to outsourcing costs. 
Dr. Mathur urged others from the region to get on the board to let our voice be heard. The terms of Dr. Mathur and Dr. Kim Klein (Shippensburg University) are up in 2012. The term of Dr. Bernice Braid (Long Island University, Brooklyn) expires this year. 
VIII. Adjournment – Dr. Dinan moved to adjourn; Dr. Carolyn Spies (Bloomfield College) seconded the motion. The meeting adjourned at 6:45 pm.
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